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FIFTH MEETING 

Tuesday. 10 May 1988 at 9hl5 

Chairman: Dr T. MORK (Norway) 

1. REVIEW OF THE FINANCIAL POSITION OF THE ORGANIZATION: Item 27 of the Agenda 
(continued) 

Incentive scheme to promote timely payment of assessed contributions by Members : 
Item 27.4 of the Agenda (Documents WHA41/DIV/7, p. 6, Decision EB79(11)； 
EB81/1988/REC/1, Resolution EB81.R12 and Annex 8; and A41/18) (continued) 

Mr HAMMOND (Canada) submitted that the tables attached to document A41/18 did not 
provide a true basis for comparing Member States' assessed contributions in 1986 and 1987 
with those they would have had to pay had the incentive scheme been in operation during 
the financial period 1986-1987, because the fact was ignored that under an incentive 
scheme all States, without distinction, could ensure that they received maximum benefit 
through timely payment of their assessments. .Further, the hypothetical assessments for 
1986-1987, calculated for illustrative purposes in the document, almost certainly 
exaggerated the effect of the proposed scheme on Members‘ assessments because the amount 
of casual income, including the interest component, in 1992-1993 was likely to be much 
less than the hypothetical figures based on 1986-1987 when both casual income, interest 
and earnings from exchange rate fluctuations had been relatively high. Finally, the 
document would leave the casual reader with the false impression that couî trijes which 
paid their contributions late or not at all would have their assessments increased. That 
was not so, because the assessments, even of late payers, would stili in fact be reduced 
on the same basis as early payers, so far as concerned the "non-interest" component of 
casual income used to reduce the approved budget for a given biennium. The only 
difference would be that under the proposed incentive scheme countries which paid their 
contributions late, partially or not at all, would no longer receive the rebate arising 
from the distribution of the interest component of casual income. That would go some way 
towards putting right what his delegation considered to be a highly inequitable feature 
of the present system, which in fact favoured late payers and encouraged late payment. 
That was a statement of fact, not an accusation directed against any Member State, which 
was explicitly acknowledged in paragraph 3 of document EB81/1988/REC/1, Annex 8 and 
paragraph 3.3 of document EB79/1987/REC/1, Annex 13. 

Many other organizations in the United Nations system had adopted schemes to 
encourage early payment of contributions and WHO would be remiss if it did not take 
similar steps. That would mitigate the cash flow problems which had become a matter of 
grave concern to the Organization. His delegation had every sympathy for those countries 
which did not pay on time because, as a result of foreign exchange and other financial 
difficulties, they were simply unable to; the incentive scheme was unlikely to have any 
major effect on them. But Canada had far less sympathy for the objections raised by the 
largest contributor, which had claimed that the scheme would not affect its own practice 
of not making any payment towards its assessment before October of each year. It was to 
be hoped that neither the poorest countries, nor the major contributor, would oppose the 
incentive scheme, for WHO was currently being sustained through a difficult financial 
crisis by an intermediate group of countries, rich and poor, developed and developing, 
which made a point of paying their contributions in full and on time, i.e. as close 钗s 
possible to the beginning of each calendar year. Among them was Canada, which had paid 
its 1988 contribution in full in December 1987 in the hope that that would assist the 
Organization in meeting its cash flow problems. 



Everything must be done to encourage full and timely payment of contributions by all 
Member States； an end should be put to WHO's present peculiar system of distributing 
casual income, which had a negative effect and which might well lead those countries 
which at present paid promptly to inquire why they should continue to subsidize the 
others. 

Reiterating his delegation's sympathy for countries which simply could not pay their 
assessments on time, he expressed support for a system which envisaged that the 
"non-interest" component of casual income would continue to be used to reduce the 
assessments of Member regardless of when - or even whether - they paid their 
contributions. Reiterating his delegation's antipathy towards countries which simply 
refused to pay their assessments on time, he said that the latter must be given the best 
possible incentive to improve their practice； if they proved incorrigible, basic 
considerations of fairness demanded that they be denied the inequitable reductions in 
their assessments which they had up to now enjoyed through the benefit of the "interest" 
component of casual income. 

Canada hoped that a solid majority would express itself in favour of the proposed 
incentive scheme and thereby help to ensure WHO's future financial well-being. 

Mr ONISHI (Japan) said that his delegation was not opposed in principle to the 
adoption of an incentive scheme by WHO but pointed out that the results of similar 
schemes adopted by other international organizations were not yet known; he would 
suggest that WHO should wait for those to be evaluated before embarking on its own 
scheme. Furthermore, the proposed scheme did not take due account of the fact that the 
fiscal year began at different times in various countries. For instance in Japan the 
date was 1 April and domestic financial procedures made it impossible for his government 
to pay its contribution to WHO before late April or early May. It would not therefore be 
able to derive the maximum benefit from the scheme. Foreseeing difficulties of 
implementation, both at headquarters and in countries, he considered that a final 
decision on the matter should be deferred. 

Mr DUPONT (Argentina) said that late-paying countries could be divided into four 
groups. Some paid late because their financial year started on a different date from 
that of WHO and they would be reluctant to alter that date, while it was difficult for 
any legislature to sanction the allocation of funds two years in advance. Others lacked 
the necessary foreign currency and no incentive scheme could alter that, while those 
motivated by political reasons would remain unconvinced by any scheme of that kind. Any 
such scheme would be likely to appeal only to the fourth group of countries : those 
paying late because they could earn more interest elsewhere from the money due but not 
paid. WHO was basically a humanitarian organization and should hold talks with those 
countries which deliberately withheld their contributions. 

The International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) had been the first to introduce 
an incentive scheme, and in the preceding year contributions had indeed increased, but, 
according to ICAO officials, it was by no means certain that that was due to the 
incentive scheme rather than to a greater realization by Member States of that 
Organization's financial situation. 

Argentina bore a heavy burden of external debt but had never considered delaying 
paying its contributions to WHO for that reason, or because it might be able to earn more 
interest by investing that money. He was convinced that other countries in the same 
situation as Argentina would also act in the same way. WHO should therefore wait until 
there was evidence that such a scheme would really be effective before embarking on a 
course which might harm those countries which did not pay in January. 



Mr LOAYZA MARIACA (Bolivia) said that his country, when faced in the past with 
difficulties in paying its contribution on time, had always found WHO to be most 
understanding and generous. However, those difficulties had been overcome and Bolivia 
was paying its contribution on time. That had required great efforts, given its economic 
situation. 

While considering that every effort should be made to overcome the Organization's 
financial difficulties, his delegation felt that any proposed measure should be firmly 
set within the context of the current international economic and social situation. That 
meant, in particular, that the economic difficulties faced by some developing countries 
and their massive external indebtedness should not be overlooked. 

Although the proposed scheme had certain technical merits, more time should be taken 
to go into the matter thoroughly before coming to a decision. 

In order not to have to take the floor again, he begged leave to refer to agenda 
item 27.3. His delegation had serious legal reservations with regard to the proposal 
that countries which had not paid their contributions, for whatever reason, should have 
their right to vote suspended automatically or be penalized in some other way. His 
delegation considered that WHO, faithful to its traditions, should approach the matter 
flexibly and come to some agreement with those countries, while taking account of the 
economic and financial situation, for which they were not themselves responsible. 

Ms BAUTY (Switzerland) said that her delegation fully supported the proposed 
incentive scheme and wished it to come into effect as soon as possible, with an 
evaluation of the results to be carried out in a few years time. It was not a question 
of singling out which countries paid promptly and which did not, or of their geographical 
situation. Nor was it a question of national wealth. The most conscientious countries 
included some of the poorest and most indebted. What was at issue was that under the 
present system there was every advantage in delaying payment of contributions and every 
disadvantage in paying on time. 

The Organization must be able to function as smoothly and as efficiently as possible 
and that required the timely payment of contributions. The Swiss delegation supported 
the proposed scheme, believing that it would help, albeit modestly, to attain that goal. 

Mr PECLY MOREIRA (Brazil) said that his country's delegation concurred with many 
other previous speakers in voicing concern at some aspects of the incentive scheme that 
the Committee was considering. The plan prepared by the Secretariat was a serious 
attempt to solve the problem of late payment of contributions, but certain points 
remained unclear. 

In the light of the discussions to which the scheme had given rise at the Executive 
Board, and the various comments made by many delegations, it was clear that uncertainty 
continued regarding, for example, the scheme's legal basis, its financial repercussions 
and even its fairness. The existence of an incentive scheme to promote timely payment of 
contributions was admirable in itself, as was the fact that it might reward Members who 
were on time in fulfilling their obligations. But his delegation could not accept 
automatic penalties, e.g. an increase in the contributions due from Members who, for 
reasons beyond their control, had failed to fulfil their financial obligations to WHO. 

Annex 4 of document A41/18 showed that, of the 167 countries mentioned, 103 would be 
penalized by an increase and only 64 rewarded by a decrease in their assessments. The 
Committee would easily be able to guess what kind of country would be found in the 
penalized majority. Not that the delegation of Brazil rejected the scheme, but it did 
consider that it was not clearly enough thought-out to be adopted by WHO in its present 
form. He shared the view of many previous speakers that an effort should be made to 
eliminate its obvious defects and, like the delegates of Argentina and Japan, thought 
that its introduction should be postponed. 



Mr PALIHAKKARA (Sri Lanka) saw merit in a scheme for ensuring timely payment； it 
would benefit the Organization and that was something his country valued very much. 
Moreover, the mathematics of the proposed scheme were sound. However, it seemed to 
contain the possibility that certain regular and timely payers might be penalized when 
compared with early payers. Sri Lanka had always paid its contributions regularly, in 
particular during the period used for the hypothetical example prepared by the 
Secretariat, where the assessed contribution was found to have been increased. However, 
while he found no problem in creating incentives for early payers, there were Members y 
especially among the developing countries, which could not pay early but were capable of 
timely payment; they should not be penalized. It would be incongruous for an incentive 
scheme to lead to an increase in the assessed contributions of regular-paying countries. 
His delegation did not object to the proposal in principle, but believed that the matter 
called for further reflection. 

Dr MEJIA (Colombia) said that timely payment of contributions by Members was always 
desirable. However, the incentive scheme might be described, at the least, as 
controversial as could be seen from the discussions that it had prompted at the Executive 
Board. It contained serious defects and had aroused many objections. Some speakers had 
even considered the scheme to be dangerous and, paradoxically, a breeding-ground for 
inequality. 

His delegation thought that the cause of health in general, and support for WHO in 
particular, were backed by a majority of countries. Few countries would deliberately 
avoid making regular timely payments. Most countries paid late because of insuperable 
difficulties and at a time when they were making heroic efforts to maintain their health 
services at, in some cases, a minimal level. They were facing serious crises, economic 
problems, and sometimes also major natural disasters, while at the same time their 
financial years did not coincide with that of WHO. 

His delegation found it difficult to reconcile the principles of equality and equity 
with the proposed scheme. Colombia paid its contributions regularly and was up to date 
in doing so, but would vote against the incentive scheme. 

Dr GRANT (Ghana) welcomed the analysis of the matter by the delegate of Canada. As 
far as her country was concerned, provided the award of incentive points to countries 
which paid on time was not to be accompanied by the imposition of penalties upon already 
debt-ridden countries, the proposal before the Committee was acceptable. However, in 
view of the questions raised, especially by the delegates of Argentina and Japan, the 
issue might require further consideration. 

Mr BOYER (United States of America) said that the position of the United States on 
the subject had originally been neutral, in acknowledgement of a certain fairness in the 
spirit of the proposal, namely to distribute interest earnings on the payment of 
assessments according to the timing of the payments. The Government of the United States 
appreciated the early payments that were being made by many countries. Far from a 
criticism, he intended his present statement to be an accolade to those countries； he 
hoped to arouse no bitterness between his country and those which paid according to the 
letter of the regulations. 

The Canadian delegate had implied that the example in document A41/18 meant nothing, 
but it surely deserved some attention, since the Secretariat had intended it as a 
hypothetical example of how the scheme might work. 

A major reason why his delegation could not accept the proposal before the Committee 
would be found in the calculation of a hypothetical assessment for the United States 
amounting to US$ 8 million more than its actual assessment. In other words, the annual 
increase in the United States payment would have exceeded the total assessment for all 
but eleven of WHO'S Member States. Given the difficulties in securing appropriations 
sufficient to pay its assessments for the United Nations system as a whole there was no 



way his delegation could vote in favour of a proposal increasing its contribution in such 
an astronomical manner. 

The chief purpose of the proposal, as was clear from the rather bitter and 
uncharacteristic denunciation of his country by the Canadian delegate, seemed to be to 
make the major contributor pay earlier. As had already been pointed out the 
United States fiscal year began on 1 October; there was thus no possibility of the 
scheme having such a major effect, as he understood its intention. 

In the matter of fairness, the scheme would have a most unfair impact on some of the 
developing countries that were having difficulty making their payments earlier in the 
year. Forty countries had still made no payment on their 1987 assessment. All 
delegations could see for themselves, by looking at the figures in document A41/18, the 
impact the scheme would have on their own countries' assessments. 

He further opposed the Netherlands proposal that not just interest earnings but all 
casual income should be subjected to the scheme, since in his view such earnings as those 
from the sale of WHO publications should be shared equally according to the scale of 
assessment. Not to do so would be to impose an even more severe penalty upon the 
developing countries. 

To sum up, he opposed the scheme not only because it would fail to achieve the 
desired effect but also because it would increase the payments due from some of the 
smallest countries. 

Mr ALEMAN (Nicaragua) considered that the scheme, although well-intentioned, was in 
reality an impractical one for many countries. A distinction should be drawn between 
countries that might be economically powerful but did not pay their contributions on time 
for political reasons and those that had serious economic problems and were therefore 
obliged to delay payment. Another mechanism should be devised that rewarded those 
countries that paid punctually but did not punish those who failed to do so. 

Dr ТАРА (Tonga) said it was clear that the only purpose of the scheme was to 
encourage Member States to pay their assessed contributions as quickly as possible and 
thus avert a financial crisis that would result in cuts in country programmes and in 
technical cooperation. The proposed scheme, rather than being of a punitive nature, was 
an innovation to promote payment of assessed contributions by Members. It was to be 
welcomed and the Director-General should be commended on proposing it. His delegation 
fully supported the proposed incentive scheme and would vote in favour of the resolution 
recommended by the Executive Board. 

Dr Uthai SUDSUKH (Thailand) said that his delegation had thoroughly studied the 
report of the Director-General on the incentive scheme, and was appreciative of the 
continuous and energetic efforts made by him and the Executive Board to solve the 
problems of non-payment, delayed or partial payment. Earlier measures, appeals and 
resolutions had had little effect. His delegation considered that the proposed scheme 
was an appropriate step and would fully support it. 

Professor MENCHACA (representative of the Executive Board), responding to the 
debate, said that, as various delegations had noted, the incentive scheme had been 
discussed at length by the Executive Board. It had been adopted by an overwhelming 
majority. In his opening statement he had mentioned some of the points that had prompted 
that lengthy debate, and would now draw attention only to certain aspects. 

One Board member had indicated his concern that adoption of the scheme might 
institutionalize the way in which Member States fulfilled their obligations, i.e., they 
would seek some form of reward for doing so. Meanwhile, the major contributor, as 
already stated, could not benefit in that way, although it was one of those responsible 
for the Organization's financial situation, or at least for the recent deterioration in 
that situation. However, its legislation made it impossible for it either to benefit 
from the scheme or to benefit the Organization. 



That Member had also indicated that it would not oppose an incentive plan but that 
such incentives should not be of a financial nature, since that would divert from the 
Organization funds that were needed in times of crisis to finance and implement 
programmes in many countries. 

A final aspect which he regretted having omitted from his earlier statement was that 
one Member had also indicated the need for reports by the Secretariat to contain the 
greatest possible amount of information, even if negative, on its proposals. The Health 
Assembly and the Committee should be supplied with all possible information to enable 
them to reach the fairest possible decision. 

Mr FURTH (Assistant Director-General) noted that the delegates of the Netherlands 
and of the United Kingdom had both inquired why the scheme only involved earned interest 
and not the entire amount of casual income. As indicated on page 109 of document 
EB81/1988/REC/1, the Director-General had originally proposed that the entire amount of 
casual income appropriated to help finance the regular budget be apportioned to Member 
States on the basis of an incentive formula, as recommended by the Joint Inspection 
Unit. But in view of reservations expressed by the Executive Board in January 1987 the 
Director-General had changed his mind and had instead proposed that the apportionment on 
the basis of the иS-curve" formula be limited to the "interest earned" component of 
casual income. The reason for that change of mind was that, if the entire amount of 
casual income, including those components which were not at all related to the payment of 
contributions, were to be apportioned to Member States on the basis of the dates and 
amounts of the payments of assessed contributions, the scheme would in fact have 
penalized late payers - which was certainly not the intention of the Director-General. 
The scheme as proposed at present, although it could be called an "incentive scheme", 
would simply return to each Member the interest that could reasonably be deemed to have 
been earned from its contributions in the preceding biennium and would no longer, as at 
present, credit Members with interest that their contributions had not earned. 

The question had also been raised as to whether the scheme could become effective 
earlier than as from the programme budget for 1992-1993. The incentive impact of the 
scheme, if adopted at the present Health Assembly, would in fact apply as from 1 January 
1989, although the rewards for early payments in 1989 and 1990 would be made only in 
connection with the assessments for the 1992-1993 budget. He saw no way of making the 
scheme applicable earlier, since an incentive scheme could not be applied retroactively. 

As far as he knew, five organizations in the United Nations system had already 
adopted the scheme. ICAO had begun to apply the scheme on the basis of the payment 
record of Member States from 1987 to 1989. Its Secretariat had reported that payments of 
contributions in 1987 had been made somewhat earlier than usual, although it was 
difficult to determine whether that had been due to the incentive scheme. The other 
Organizations, FAO, IMO, UNESCO and WMO, were beginning to apply their schemes on the 
basis of the Member States' payment record in 1988, and it was therefore too early to 
judge whether the schemes were having any incentive impact. 

The draft resolution recommended by the Executive Board in resolution EB81.R12 was 
approved by 45 votes to 19. with 28 abstentions. 

2. REAL ESTATE FUND: Item 31 of the Agenda (Document EB81/1988/REC/1, Resolution 
EB81.R3 and Annex 2) 

Professor MENCHACA (representative of the Executive Board) said that the Board had 
considered the report of the Director-General contained in Annex 2 to document 
EB81/1988/REC/1. It had noted the status of implementation of the approved p ects, 
including those approved by the Director-General as authorized by resolution 23.14, 
for the period up to 31 May 1988. It had also noted the estimated requirements of the 
Fund for the period 1 June 1988 to 31 May 1989, listed in the Director-General's report 
and consisting of several essential maintenance projects in certain regional offices and 
the financing of a telecommunications study for the Regional Office for Africa and a 



feasibility study for the planned extension of the Regional Office for the Eastern 
Mediterranean. The Board had also noted that a project for the replacement of the 
headquarters telephone exchange would be presented to it in January 1989 at its 
eighty-third session. 

In resolution EB81.R3, the Board was recommending that the Forty-first World Health 
Assembly authorize the financing of the indicated expenditures from the Fund at the 
revised estimated cost of US$ 386 250, and had agreed in principle that the Regional 
Director for the Eastern Mediterranean should pursue negotiations with the Egyptian 
authorities concerning the extension of the Regional Office building in Alexandria. 

Mr BOYER (United States of America), while having no quarrel with the 
recommendations before the Committee, pointed out that, although the report prepared for 
the Executive Board contained no proposals for substantial expenditure from the Real 
Estate Fund for the immediate future, there were what he called "warnings" of major 
expenditures to come. Had consideration been given to the possibility of postponing some 
of those expenditures or staggering them to avoid overburdening the Fund? 

Mr SMITH (Australia) shared the United States delegate's concern about the major 
expenditure to be called for in the next biennium, particularly in connection with the 
replacement of the telephone exchange at headquarters. He considered that provision for 
such expenditure should be included in the regular budget of the next biennium; that 
would imply economies in other parts of the budget to ensure that it remained within the 
budget ceiling. 

Dr GEZAIRY (Regional Director for the Eastern Mediterranean) explained that the 
Regional Office was asking not for renovations but an extension. After every effort had 
been made to improve the very difficult working conditions by creating additional space, 
a feasibility study was now being requested for possible extension at a nearby site, a 
matter to be negotiated with the Egyptian Government. At any event, once an agreement 
had been reached, it would be necessary to take the matter back to the Executive Board 
and the Health Assembly for approval. 

Mr FURTH (Assistant Director-General) assured Mr Boyer that the Secretariat had 
given a great deal of thought over the years to easing the demands on the Real Estate 
Fund. In a context of austerity, very little had been asked of the Fund in recent years, 
and necessary projects, such as the replacement of the telephone exchange system, had 
been delayed perhaps mistakenly. If it were felt that the expenditures should be timed 
differently, the Health Assembly might wish to decide at its present session on a sum to 
be appropriated from casual income to the Real Estate Fund for the purchase of a new 
telephone exchange so as to lessen the demands on the Fund the following year. 

In response to the Australian delegate's suggestion that that expense be included in 
the regular budget, he considerd that such an inclusion would not be in accordance with 
Health Assembly resolution WHA23.14 setting up the Real Estate Fund for the very purpose 
of covering such expenditure. Moreover, the inevitable delays in the planning and 
implementation of such projects would make it difficult to confine an appropriation for 
that purpose to a two-year budget. 

The draft resolution recommended by the Executive Board in resolution EB81.R3 was 
approved. 

3. SALARIES AND ALLOWANCES FOR UNGRADED POSTS AND THE DIRECTOR-GENERAL: Item 32 of the 
Agenda (Document EB81/1988/REC/1, Resolution EB81.R2 and Annex 1) 

Professor MENCHACA (representative of the Executive Board) said that one of the 
amendments to the Staff Rules made by the Director-General and confirmed by the Board at 
its eighty-first session had consequences of essentially a technical nature for the 
salaries of the ungraded posts and of the Director-General. The Staff Rule amendment in 



question concerned the revision of the staff assessment rates for the professional and 
higher categories and had been made necessary by a decision of the United Nations General 
Assembly in December 1987 on the same matter. The change in the staff assessment rates 
affected the gross salary levels, and to a very limited extent the net salary levels at 
the single rate, but had no impact on the net salaries at the dependency rate. 

Resolution EB81.R2 adopted by the Board recommended that the Health Assembly 
establish new gross and net salaries for the Assistant Director-General, the Deputy 
Director-General and the Director-General, with effect from 1 April 1988. The salary 
modifications were essentially technical and were the same as those made to salaries of 
ungraded posts in the United Nations and other organizations of the common system. 

In the absence of any comments. the draft resolution recommended by the Executive 
Board in resolution EB81.R2 was approved. 

4. COLLABORATION WITHIN THE UNITED NATIONS SYSTEM: Item 34 of the Agenda 

General matters: Item 34.1 of the Agenda (Documents EB81/1988/REC/1, Resolution EB81.R15 
and Decision EB81(5); Documents A41/10; A41/10 Add.l; A41/11; A41/INF.D0C./1) 

The CHAIRMAN, introducing the sub-item, suggested that, in application of Rule 52 of 
the Rules of Procedure, discussion of four draft resolutions proposed by delegations on 
the sub-item might be deferred to give delegations adequate time to consider them. 

It was so agreed. 

Mrs BRUGGEMANN (Director, Programme for External Coordination), introducing 
documents A41/10, A41/10 Add.l and A41/INF.DOC.Д» said that WHO collaborated with 
numerous international bodies both inside and outside the United Nations system in an 
effort to link health and other aspects of social and economic development and that she 
wished to take the opportunity to thank them all for their enlightened support during the 
past year. The Director-General‘s report in document A41/10 concentrated specifically on 
collaboration within the United Nations system. 

In 1987 both the Economic and Social Council and the United Nations General Assembly 
at its forty-second session had expressed appreciation of WHO's important achievements, 
and the latter had decided to observe WHO's fortieth anniversary at its forty-third 
session in autumn 1988 in a manner befitting WHO's achievements and future role. 

A concrete example of cooperation was the acceleration of international 
collaboration in the prevention and control of AIDS. The Director-General of WHO had 
briefed the delegates to the United Nations General Assembly on AIDS and a resolution had 
been adopted calling upon governments and particularly the United Nations system to 
cooperate with WHO in the urgent global battle against AIDS. In order to ensure 
system-wide coordination in AIDS prevention and control, WHO was establishing an 
Interagency Advisory Group under its chairmanship, at which the United Nations Steering 
Committee on AIDS established by the Secretary-General would be represented. To ensure 
effective coordination of country AIDS programmes, WHO and UNDP had entered into an 
agreement in March 1988 combining the strength of WHO as the international authority on 
health policy and scientific and technical matters, and of UNDP as the coordinator of 
United Nations operational activities for development in countries. A number of 
activities to control AIDS were also being carried out with other United Nations 
organizations, including UNICEF, UNFPA, ILO, UNESCO, the World Bank, FAO and the World 
Tourism Organization. Details of that collaboration were described in document A41/5 
under item 24 of the agenda. 

As described in Section VI of document A41/10, WHO had cooperated in the promotion 
and implementation of global activities of importance to health in a variety of areas 
including two new areas, namely, preparations for the International Decade for Natural 



Disaster Reduction in the 1990s, and the preparation of an international development 
strategy for the Fourth United Nations Development Decade (1991-2000). The former was an 
effort to bring the experience gained by some countries to the assistance of others to 
enable them to cope better with and if possible attenuate natural disasters. WHO would 
participate in the latter to ensure that the new strategy focused on people's well-being 
and enabled them to contribute actively to their own as well as their country's 
socioeconomic development. 

At its forty-third session, the United Nations General Assembly would review 
progress in the implementation of the United Nations Programme of Action for African 
Economic Recovery and Development (UNPAAERD) 1986-1990, the mid-point of which would be 
reached during 1988. WHO had made a special effort to support countries in 
rehabilitating health services adversely affected during emergencies caused by drought 
and famine, and had cooperated with the Organization of African Unity (OAU) to strengthen 
the programme's special dimension as expressed by the OAU in its "Declaration on Health 
as a Foundation for Development" adopted by the Assembly of Heads of State and Government 
of the OAU during their twenty-third session in 1987. The result of the intensive 
cooperation between WHO and OAU should be to ensure the political commitment of the 
African region to the realization of improved health for all its peoples. In March 1988, 
the Economic Commission for Africa had organized an international conference focusing on 
the human dimension of the structural adjustment programmes being implemented in a number 
of African countries. The "Khartoum Declaration" emerging from the conference stressed 
the need for a human-focused approach to socioeconomic recovery and development in 
Africa, in which health was an indispensable component. 

Section VII of the Director-General‘s report gave brief and selective information on 
WHO'S cooperation with some specific bodies within the United Nations system, such as 
UNICEF, UNDP, the World Bank, UNFPA and UNIDO, all of whose activities were crucial to 
the achievement of health for all. Close collaboration with UNICEF continued to be a 
unique country-focused endeavour within the United Nations system, under the guidance of 
the WHO/UNICEF Joint Committee on Health Policy. Increased collaboration and enlightened 
partnership had been sought with UNDP, which continued to be an important partner, and 
with the World Bank, which had made clear its intention to expand its work in the fields 
of health, population and nutrition over the next few years. With UNFPA, WHO was 
implementing national maternal and child health and family planning programmes in 90 
countries, and developing strategies in cooperation with the World Bank aimed at a 
substantial reduction of maternal mortality and morbidity in developing countries. With 
UNIDO, a better understanding was being reached on how countries might effectively use 
the specific expertise of the two organizations, in particular WHO's responsibility to 
ensure accepted standards and quality control in pharmaceutical production. 

Section X contained a brief account of WHO's catalytic and supportive role in 
stimulating technical cooperation among developing countries (TCDC)• There was evidence 
that TCDC in health was increasing even where countries were faced with problems in 
financing such activities. The determination of developing countries to pursue TCDC 
remained strong, particularly among the ministers of health and members of the 
Non-Aligned Movement, who requested WHO's support for exchange of expertise and training 
activities. 

The Health Assembly had been invited by United Nations General Assembly resolution 
42/196 to express its views on the United Nations system's operational activities for 
development. In recent years, the United Nations General Assembly had focused on certain 
problems and issues related to such activities, with a view to improving their 
effectiveness. In that context, the General Assembly had considered at its forty-first 
session a report (contained in document A41/INF. DOC/1) bâ.sed on C3.se studies unde г taken 
under the leadership of Mr Kurt Jansson in seven countries； she had noted with 
satisfaction that WHO's activities and cooperation at country level had been regarded in 
a positive light. 



It appeared that, in line with current policy, the Health Assembly could respond to 
three broad thrusts of the conclusions and recommendations made in the report. The first 
of these was the strengthening of the leadership role and operational functions of the 
United Nations Resident Coordinators. WHO had consistently advocated a "team leadership 
role" for the Resident Coordinators to ensure complementarity of activities in 
countries. WHO also considered that under the leadership of the Resident Coordinator 
there could be more effective interaction with governments on development policy 
matters. Resident Coordinators could ensure, for example, that agreements reached in the 
Health Assembly became an integral part of a country's development strategy, particularly 
intersectoral action for health. Second, the study proposed that the United Nations 
system should provide maximum support to governments to strengthen their role as 
coordinators of external aid and contributions from nongovernmental organizations； WHO's 
policies were clearly in line with that proposal. Third, the case studies had examined 
the matter of common premises for the United Nations system and had indicated that while 
maximum co-location of offices had advantages, it could not be considered of great 
importance from an operational point of view. WHO shared that view since, while agreeing 
with the principle of common premises for reasons of economy, WHO Representatives were 
essentially technical advisers to ministers of health and should therefore be closely 
located to them. 

Document A41/10 Add.1 entitled иInternational collaboration for child survival and 
development", informed the Health Assembly of some rather striking developments in WHO's 
collaboration with a number of United Nations agencies joined by the Rockefeller 
Foundation to accelerate implementation of the Expanded Programme on Immunization, which 
had resulted in the "Declaration of Talloires" annexed to the document. The Declaration 
outlined a series of challenging goals to be met by the international community by the 
year 2000, including, inter alia: the global eradication of poliomyelitis； the 
reduction of infant and under-five child mortality rates in all countries by at least 
half; and the reduction of current maternal mortality rates in all countries by at least 
half. Achievement of those targets would result in the avoidance of tens of millions of 
child deaths and disabilities by the year 2000, as well as a balanced population growth 
as parents became more confident that their children would survive and develop. A 
specific resolution concerning the eradication of poliomyelitis would be discussed in 
Committee A under agenda item 12. Children would only have a chance to survive and 
develop if they were also protected from other dangers. She drew attention to a small 
contribution made by WHO to ensure that chance with the publication and wide distribution 
in 1987 of the second edition of the "WHOPAX" report entitled "The effects of nuclear war 
on health and health services", as requested in resolution WHA40.24. 

The CHAIRMAN drew attention to the reference in paragraphs 20-25 of document A41/10 
to the report of the World Commission on Environment and Development - generally known as 
the Brundtland Commission report. Following discussion of the matter at its eighty-first 
session in January 1988, the Executive Board had adopted resolution EB81.R15. 

Professor MENCHACA (representative of the Executive Board) said that, as the 
Chairman had indicated, the Executive Board had specifically reviewed the United Nations 
General Assembly discussion of the report of the World Commission on Environment and 
Development, and the resolution which it had adopted (General Assembly resolution 
42/187). He recalled that the Chairman of the World Commission on Environment and 
Development, Mrs Brundtland, the Prime Minister of Norway, had addressed the Health 
Assembly in plenary on Tuesday, 4 May on that subject. The United Nations General 
Assembly resolution called, inter alia, for a report to be submitted to the forty-fourth 
session of the General Assembly in 1989 on the progress made towards sustainable 
development by the United Nations Organizations. 

The Executive Board had also been informed of United Nations General Assembly 
resolution 42/186 concerning a report entitled "The environmental perspective to the year 
2000 and beyond" prepared by the Intergovernmental Inter-sessional Preparatory Committee 
of the United Nations Environment Programme, which provided a broad framework for 
guidance of national action and international cooperation on policies and programmes 



aimed at achieving environmentally sound and sustainable development, and incorporated 
concepts, ideas and recommendations contained in the report of the World Commission on 
Environment and Development. 

The Executive Board had recommended the adoption by the Health Assembly of a 
resolution on sustainable development, the text of which was presented in resolution 
EB81.R15. The resolution drew particular attention to the conclusions and 
recommendations of the Brundtland Commission report as they related to the mandate of 
WHO, and requested the Director-General, in preparing the programme budget for the 
biennium 1990-1991, to take into account the recommendations of the Commission's report 
in all relevant programme areas in order to contribute to sustainable development. The 
second operative paragraph requested that a progress report be submitted to the 
eighty-third session of the Executive Board, which would be the Organization's 
contribution to the report to be submitted to the United Nations General Assembly in 
1989, in accordance with operative paragraph 18 of its resolution 42/187. 

The CHAIRMAN invited comments on documents A41/10 and Add.1 and document 
A41/INF.DOC./1 as well as on the resolution recommended by the Executive Board in 
resolution EB81.R15. 

Mr DANIELSSON (Sweden), speaking on behalf of the delegations of the Nordic 
countries, said that the report of the World Commission of Environment and Development 
entitled "Our common future", issued in 1987, was a crucial and pertinent document. It 
had been discussed during the forty-second session of the United Nations General Assembly 
together with a report prepared by UNEP entitled "The environmental perspective to the 
year 2000 and beyond". The United Nations General Assembly had, in resolutions 42/186 
and 42/187, requested the United Nations specialized agencies to take into account in 
their future work the recommendations contained in the reports, and had invited them to 
report on their follow-up actions. 

The Health Assembly had had the opportunity of hearing the important statement by 
the Chairman of the World Commission, the Prime Minister of Norway, Mrs Brundtland, in 
which she had presented the Commission's report. In the opinion of the Nordic 
delegations, the key concept of the report, sustainable development, coincided well with 
the development philosophy of WHO, and the Organization was in an excellent position to 
contribute towards international efforts to achieve sustainable development with regard 
both to the direct health impact and to the broader issues relevant to other sectors. 
The report gave solid support to the health-for-all strategy and advocated a broad 
approach to health-related intervent ions in all development activities. 

The Nordic countries welcomed the measures taken by the Director-General to prepare 
WHO's contribution to the follow-up of the report. The work done so far, coordinated by 
the Division of Environmental Health, was an excellent starting point, but it would 
hopefully be further developed in collaboration with other relevant United Nations 
organizations. The promotion of sustainable development would need a continuous effort 
in WHO, as in other international organizations, with a long-term perspective. It was 
essential to take into account the relevant recommendations of the report in the 
preparation of the programme budget for the next biennium as well as in the longer term. 
It was the hope and conviction of the Nordic delegations that the Health Assembly would 
follow the example of the Executive Board and adopt the resolution recommended in 
resolution EB81.R15 by consensus. 

Mr KUDRYAVTSEV (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics) said that the Jansson report on 
case studies on the functioning of the operational activities for development of the 
United Nations system, annexed to document A41/INF.DOC./1 was of considerable interest. 
Unfortunately, the survey had been a small one, covering only seven countries. However, 
the conclusions and recommendations of the Jansson report should be widely supported in 
particular the conclusions that the importance of the assistance received from the United 
Nations system went far beyond its value in terms of its contribution to the volume of 
aid flow, and that the specialized agencies, with their considerable experience of 



development were unbiased partners which provided assistance free of charge. Those were 
all important factors from the point of view of the value of the assistance given by the 
specialized agencies, including WHO. Some of the recommendations in the report 
concerning, for example, the development of intersectoral cooperation and the joint 
programming of activities carried out by countries and the specialized agencies, and the 
emphasis on programming rather than the project-by-project method, were in accordance 
with the practices adopted by WHO. 

The comments and recommendations aimed at expanding the flow of development 
information were of great interest. The report correctly stated (paragraph 77) that the 
United Nations system was functioning poorly in providing governments and donors with 
information on development problems. Unfortunately, a similar reproach could also be 
levelled at WHO, which should therefore take account of the report's recommendations that 
the flow of information be expanded and made easily accessible to Member States and 
donors. 

The recommendation that the role of UNDP as the central funding agency should be 
strengthened was well founded. However, its leadership role should concern financial 
matters only; technical matters and the implementation of assistance programmes should 
remain the prerogative of the specialized agencies and, in particular, health matters 
should remain the prerogative of WHO. 

The report as a whole was very useful and most of the recommendations deserved 
careful consideration. 

His delegation endorsed the basic principles outlined in the report of the World 
Commission on Environment and Development and the serious considerations raised by its 
Chairman, the Prime Minister of Norway, in her address to the Health Assembly. Both the 
report and Mrs Brundtland's statement had clearly shown the links between the problems of 
general and economic development, the protection of the environment, and the 
implementation of WHO's programmes for health for all, which his delegation considered to 
be extremely important. 

Mr BOYER (United States of America) said that, while he had no objection to the 
draft resolution contained in resolution EB81.R15, he regretted that the report of the 
World Commission on Environment and Development mentioned in its first preambular 
paragraph had not been distributed to the Executive Board or the Health Assembly. That 
was a generic reservation applying to all resolutions which endorsed or referred to 
reports that had not been circulated or reviewed by Members. He also had a reservation 
regarding the first operative paragraph of the draft resolution, which gave the 
impression that WHO was being asked to divert funds from health programmes in order to 
contribute to "sustainable development", presumably in the environmental field. He was 
not sure what was meant, but hoped that, before resources were shifted away from health 
programmes, the Secretariat would consult with the appropriate governing bodies. 

WHO's own comments on the Jansson report on operational activities for development 
of the United Nations system were very positive. United States delegates in New York had 
made extensive comments on the document, and he hoped that they would be noted by the 
relevant authorities in the United Nations system. While the United States Government 
had reservations regarding some of the conclusions reached in the report, it believed 
that the document had made a very useful contribution to studies of the role of the 
United Nations system in promoting development and hoped that it would receive serious 
consideration. 

Paragraph 31 of document A41/10 contained a reference to the International 
Conference on Drug Abuse and Illicit Trafficking held in Vienna in June 1987. That 
Conference had requested relevant agencies of the United Nations system, including WHO, 
to contribute to action against drug abuse within their spheres of responsibility. WHO 
was one of the key agencies with responsibilities in that area and it was important to 
ensure that work continued and was extended as resources warranted and as the shifting of 
resources from one activity to another could be justified. In any case, the need for 



continuous and extensive attention to the problems of drug abuse and illicit trafficking 
should be brought to the attention of all health officials present at the Health 
Assembly. 

Mr HAMMOND (Canada) noted that the World Commission on Environment and Development 
directed world attention to environmentally sustainable economic development which met 
the needs of the present without compromising those of future generations. In response 
to the report and to United Nations General Assembly resolution 42/187, which called upon 
all United Nations agencies and governments to implement the recommendations contained in 
the aforementioned commission's report, the Canadian Government had established a 
national task force which had recommended the full incorporation of environmental goals 
in all economic planning and decision-making. It was thus clear that his country, at the 
national level, firmly supported the report. Moreover, Canada had consistently supported 
efforts to solve environmental problems through international cooperation. His 
delegation appreciated the summary of the Commission's report given in the plenary by its 
Chairman, Mrs Bruntland. Canada believed in the world's common future and hoped that the 
Health Assembly would adopt the draft resolution contained in resolution EB81.R15. 

The Director-General‘s report on collaboration within the United Nations system 
(A41/10) briefly reviewed cooperation with selected United Nations bodies. One important 
field, however, was not dealt with in the report - namely, WHO's collaboration in 
responding to disasters. An agreement had recently been concluded between WHO and UNDRO 
in that connection. On a particular issue, his delegation was most concerned regarding 
the health implications of the present situation in Ethiopia. It hoped that WHO would 
pay very close attention to developments in that country, that the international 
community would continue to respond to the crisis with generosity and compassion, and 
that all those involved would make every effort to ensure that the endeavours of the 
international community would bear fruit, so that the lives of millions would not be 
placed in jeopardy. 

Mr FUKÜYAMA (Japan) said that his country had actively encouraged UNEP to set up the 
World Commission on Environment and Development and had provided substantial financial 
support for its activities. The Japanese Government greatly appreciated the work done by 
the Commission and believed that it was important that the health sector should take 
environmental factors fully into account. The draft resolution contained in resolution 
EB81.R15 was therefore welcome. 

The draft resolution recommended by the Executive Board in resolution EB81.R15 was 
approved. 

The CHAIRMAN, before closing the discussion of document A41/10, expressed 
appreciation of the comments made on operational activities for development of the United 
Nations system and particularly noted the Committee's agreement as to: the need to 
strengthen the role of the Resident Coordinator as a team leader to improve 
complementarity of action taken by the United Nations system at the country level； the 
importance of the government‘s own role in coordinating all external aid in support of 
national priorities； and the principle of common premises for the United Nations system, 
while maintaining that WHO Representatives at the country level, as techical advisers to 
the ministries of health, needed to be located close to them. 

He invited the Committee to consider document A41/11, which dealt with collaboration 
within the United Nations system with regard to conventions concerning nuclear accidents. 

Professor MENCHACA (representative of the Executive Board) explained that the Health 
Assembly had to decide whether it would request the Director-General to make the 
necessary arrangements for WHO to accede to two conventions adopted by the General 
Conference of IAEA in 1986. The Executive Board had recommended that the Health Assembly 
should take a decision to that effect; the draft decision was contained in document 
A41/11. The annexes to that document provided the texts of the conventions : the 
Convention on Early Notification of a Nuclear Accident and the Convention on Assistance 
in the Case of a Nuclear Accident or Radiological Emergency. As at 25 March 1988, 25 
states had adhered to the first convention, and 20 to the second. 



Several members of the Executive Board had been strongly in favour of WHO'S 
accession to both conventions. While accession would not change the present role of WHO 
in the case of a nuclear accident or significantly increase its rights or obligations, it 
would demonstrate the Organization's readiness to fulfil its constitutional mandate in 
cooperation with IAEA and as a full participant in the conventions, which were an 
outstanding example of what the international community could do when it perceived an 
urgent need for joint action. Two members of the Executive Board, while not opposed to 
accession by WHO, had considered that it might be preferable to wait until the 
international community had agreed on the respective roles of the various United Nations 
bodies. 

If the Committee was in favour of accession, it might wish to consider the draft 
decision in paragraph 8 of document A41/11, especially the last part, which defined the 
Organization's competence with respect to matters covered by the conventions. 

Dr HARRIS (United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland) said that his 
government supported the adoption of the Executive Board's draft decision that WHO should 
accede to the two IAEA conventions. The United Kingdom had already signed both 
conventions and was considering whether any amendments to its existing laws were 
necessary before it could ratify them. It had stated publicly that, until it was in a 
position to ratify the conventions, it would act as if they had been ratified. 

WHO had performed a valuable coordinating and advisory function since the Chernobyl 
accident, and it was important that the Organization should be in a position to offer a 
similar service in the unlikely event of a further nuclear accident. Some Members of WHO 
were not Members of IAEA. WHO and IAEA would therefore need to discuss what the position 
of those states would be when they sought advice from WHO. It was to be presumed that 
states would be able to receive any information they might need from WHO even if they 
were not Members of IAEA. That potential problem might need to be sorted out between the 
two international organizations. As far as notification was concerned, responsibility 
should remain with IAEA and not with WHO. 

Mr LADSOUS (France) said that his delegation was in favour of the draft resolution 
before the Committee. It should, however, be made clear that Member States themselves 
were competent to act in matters covered by the conventions. He therefore proposed that 
the words "without prejudice to the national competence of each of the Member States" be 
added at the end of the draft decision. 

Dr SAVEL'EV (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics) noted that WHO had recently been 
actively involved in international cooperation wtih regard to nuclear safety problems, 
and WHO'S role in such areas as monitoring, the rapid exchange of information, increasing 
the preparedness of the health sector, and the provision of medical assistance in nuclear 
accidents, was clearly an extremely important one. The determination of derived 
intervention levels and assistance in strengthening national radiation protection 
programmes were of great practical importance. The adoption, by the General Conference 
of IAEA, of the Convention on Early Notification of a Nuclear Accident and the Convention 
on Assistance in the Case of a Nuclear Accident or Radiological Emergency opened up new 
possibilities for the further development of international cooperation in that field 
within the United Nations system. His delegation supported the conclusion that WHO 
should accede to both conventions, as proposed in the draft decision recommended by the 
Executive Board. 

Dr CUMMING (Australia) said that his country had been involved with both conventions 
from an early stage and had lodged instruments of ratification at the end of 1987. The 
Committee might be interested to know that the scheme really worked, in so far as there 
had been, earlier in 1988, a successful demonstration of links involving 20 Member States 
with regard to the Convention on Early Notification of a Nuclear Accident. His 
government therefore hoped that as many countries as possible would accede to the 
conventions as soon as possible. It supported the Executive Board's recommendation and 
hoped that the Health Assembly would agree to WHO's accession to both conventions. 



Mr BOYER (United States of America) said that his delegation also supported the 
Executive Board's recommendation that WHO should accede to both conventions. The 
international community was to be congratulated on its work in developing the two 
conventions in such a short period of time. The conventions represented the true spirit 
of international cooperation and served as an outstanding example of what the 
international community could do when it perceived an urgent need for joint action. 

Dr KREISEL (Division of Environmental Health) explained some aspects of WHO's 
collaboration with other agencies in the field of radiation protection. A United Nations 
inter-agency committee for the coordination, planning and implementation of responses to 
accidental releases of radioactive substances had been established, and WHO was 
participating in its work. Apart from the work on derived intervention levels, which was 
due to be discussed later, WHO's activities over the past two years had included the 
building up of a radiation monitoring system and of a network of collaborating centres 
capable of providing medical assistance in emergencies. It was intended that the 
monitoring system should be expanded and incorporated in the Global Environmental 
Monitoring System (GEMS) established by UNEP and WHO. As far as emergency assistance was 
concerned, before the Chernobyl accident, WHO had had only two collaborating centres, in 
Oak Ridge, United States of America, and in Paris. Since then a further centre in 
Leningrad had been added and negotiations were under way to add at least four or five 
more - two in Latin America, one in Japan, one in Australia, and one in India. Over the 
next year efforts would be made to coordinate the work of those centres and to inform 
Member States of the type of assistance they could obtain from them. 

The amendment proposed by the French delegation was approved. 

The draft decision contained in paragraph 8 of document A41/11. as amended. was 
approved. 

The meeting rose at 12hl5. 


